

UNIVERSITY OF PÉCS FACULTY OF BUSINESS AND ECONOMICS doctoral school in business administration

# THESIS SUMMARY

By: Nguyen Thi Thu Ha

# The impact of population ageing, economic growth on private savings in Vietnam

Supervisor: Dr. Kőrősi Gábor

Pécs, 2018

# CONTENTS

1. The significance of research, statement of problem and objective	1
1.1 The significance of research	1
1.2 Statement of problem	2
1.3 Research objective	2
1.4 Hypotheses	3
2. Literature review	3
2.1 The relationship between population ageing and private savings rate	3
2.2 The relationship between economic growth and private savings	5
3. Research design and methodology	8
3.1 Data collection	8
3.2 Model specification	8
3.3 Method of data analysis	
4. Empirical results and findings	9
4.1 The impact of population ageing on private savings in Vietnam	
4.2 The impact of economic growth on private savings in Vietnam	11
4.3 Confirmation of hypothesis in the research	13
5. Summary of research and recommendations	13
5.1 Summary of research	13
5.2 Policy implications and recommendations	15
6. Thesis contributions	17
7. Limitations and further research	18
8. References (partial list)	19
List of Publications	23

#### 1. The significance of research, statement of problem and objective

# 1.1 The significance of research

In recent decades, population ageing is recognized as a significant issue of most countries in the world. It has happened in almost developed countries and now spreads to less developed ones. Vietnam has entered the so-called "ageing phase" of the population since 2017 and now is facing a remarkable increase in the proportion of the elderly population, which is estimated to rise from 8.7 percent in 2010 to 11.6 percent in 2020 and to 24.8 percent in 2049 (General Statistics Office of Vietnam, 2011). This fast ageing process in Vietnam resulted from a rapid decline in fertility rate, an increase in the elderly dependency ratio and a higher life expectancy and will be a huge economic burden for the Vietnam's economic growth as well as affect the private savings.

According to the Life Cycle Hypothesis (LCH) of Modigliani and Brumberg (1954), the individuals attempt to smooth consumption over their lifetime. People tend to save more when they are young and their incomes are high, and spend when they are old and retired. Their savings are highest during their working life, and will gradually reduce during their retirement and old age in order to maintain their normal standard of living, thus leading to a decrease in private savings.

Modigliani and Brumberg (1979) and Modigliani (1986) developed the original LCH to create the macroeconomic consumption and savings functions. They revealed that if the proportion of the working age population in a country increases, private savings will increase. By contrast, if the ratio of dependents (the children less than 15 and the elderly older than 60 years to the working age population aged 15-60) rises, the savings will decrease because the children do not have income and their consumption relies entirely on the income of the working age adults in the households, while the retirees receive a lower income after retirement that may not be enough to maintain their living standards. Besides, as a consequence of population ageing, there are a large number of the elderly that suggests the possibility of more expenditure relative to their income, and thus comparatively less private savings (Wilson, 2000).

Increasing life expectancy also have an effect on private savings, the LCH of Modigliani and Brumberg (1954) indicated that with an increase in longevity, the working age adults tend to save more during the work period due to the longer retirement period in the future, meaning that private savings would rise at first. Later on, when the dependent population, which was known as spenders, was significantly higher than the working age population (active population), private savings would be reduced. In this case, private savings would be lower in case of having a higher rate of the elderly in the population (or would be higher in the opposite case).

From that, the implication of the LCH is that changes in the population age structure can exert a potentially large influence on private savings, especially in the context of population ageing as represented by a declining fertility rate, the higher young age and old age dependency ratios and a longer life expectancy.

On the other hand, the LCH of Modigliani (1986) considered the relationship between the population age structure (refers to the dependency burden), economic growth, and private savings in the economy and further confirmed the significant negative impact of the elderly dependency ratio on private savings rate. Specifically, private savings directly related to the levels of income and consumption by the individuals. Modigliani (1986), indeed, supposed that people choose their consumption (and hence their savings) relying on the current (and expected) levels of their income. If the economy grows, the income will grow, implying that the young people will be richer and save more than the elderly. Indeed, the savings of the young population will be much higher than the dissaving of the elderly population, leading to the higher private savings. Overall, there exists a positive association between economic growth and private savings in the economy. Also, based on the LCH, Apergis and Christou (2012) indicated that the

higher rate of the elderly population as a result of population ageing will increase the burden of government spending on social insurance plans and pension funds for the old age persons.

Furthermore, for the past few decades, private savings is often being mentioned as a key component in the economy system of a country from both social and economic aspects and has become a major concern for recent studies. There were a large number of studies investigating the relationship between population ageing and private savings. In particular, recent empirical researches employed the modern time series methods, including the cointegration and Granger causality tests in analyzing this linkage within the LCH framework and confirmed a substantial influence of the population ageing, referring to the youth and elderly dependency ratio, on private savings.

Similarly, in terms of the economic growth and private savings, there are a number of theoretical and empirical researches based on the LCH examining the linkage between economic growth and private savings, but sometimes the results are contradictory. Indeed, the direction of causality between two variables has continued to generate much debate among researchers. Most of the empirical studies used cross-country data for the estimation this relationship; however, the limitation of the cross-country regression analysis is that it relies on the assumptions of homogeneity about the nature and quality of the data, thus the result is of doubtful validity. Hence, there is a need to undertake the econometric analysis of private savings behavior using the time series data of an individual country and employing well developed techniques - the cointegration test for handling non-stationary time series data to investigate this relationship.

### 1.2 Statement of problem

Vietnam is a developing country situated in South East Asia and has experienced dramatic demographic changes with a decrease in the ratio of young dependents, an increase in the pre-retirement working population, and coincident with a remarkable growth in the sovereign economy. Specifically, Vietnam experienced a remarkable economic growth that earned her the moniker of a new economic dragon in Southeast Asia (Collins & Zhu, 2005). The achievement was made possible through the comprehensive economic reform known as *Doi Moi* (renovation program) since 1986 aimed at transforming the country "from a centrally planned economy to a market-oriented economy". However, whether the coincident development of demography and economy are interrelated is a most question?

The author acknowledged the advantage of the cointegration techniques for handling non-stationary time series data, and was thus adopted in studying the relationship between population ageing, economic growth and private savings. More importantly, there is no robust consensus on the associations of population ageing and economic growth with private savings reported in previous researches, and to date there is no empirical study conducted on this relationship in Vietnam. Thus, there is clear merit in conducting empirical research in this area by employing the cointegration techniques. The approach is suitable for analyzing time series data from Vietnam and for investigating the short run and long run impacts of population ageing and economic growth on private savings within the LCH framework.

# 1.3 Research objective

The main purpose of this research is to investigate the short run and long run relationship between population ageing (the youth and the elderly dependency ratios, life expectancy and social insurance funds rate), economic growth (GDP growth rate, GDP per capita and inflation rate), and private savings in Vietnam within the LCH framework. Specifically, this study aims to determine whether the short run and the long run associations of population ageing and economic growth with private savings exist in Vietnam or otherwise. And if affirmative, what is the direction of causality between these variables. In addition, some policy recommendations are suggested to boost private savings in Vietnam.

# 1.4 Hypotheses

**Hypothesis 1:** There is a significant impact of the youth dependency ratio, the elderly dependency ratio, life expectancy, social insurance funds rate on private savings rate in Vietnam.

**Hypothesis 2:** The direction of causality runs from the young age dependency ratio, the elderly dependency ratio, life expectancy and social insurance funds rate to private savings rate.

Hypothesis 3: There is a significant impact of GDP growth rate, GDP per capita, and inflation rate on private savings in Vietnam.

Hypothesis 4: The direction of causality runs from GDP growth rate, GDP per capita and inflation rate to private savings.

Hypothesis 5: These findings confirm the Life Cycle Hypothesis in the case of Vietnam.

#### 2. Literature review

# 2.1 The relationship between population ageing and private savings rate

# Influence of the dependency ratios on savings rate

There were a large number of researches investigating the impact of dependency ratio on private savings and most studies affirmed a negative impact of dependency ratio on private savings rate. However, when separating into the youth and the elderly dependency ratios, other studies found the opposite results relative to its influences on private savings rate. Table 1 summarizes researches on the relationship between dependency ratios and private savings rate.

	The degree of th	e association	Significance of dependency ratio		
Studies	Youth	Elderly	Youth	Elderly	
Fry & Masson (1982)	positive	negative			
Mason (1987,1988)					
Leff (1969)	negative	negative	significant	significant	
Adam (1971); Ram (1982)			insignificant	insignificant	
Kelley & Schmidt (1996)	The coefficients of rela	tionship was small in and negative		cally significant in 1970s	
Higgins & William (1997)	negative				
Banerjee et al. (2010)					
Horioka & Watanabe (1997)		negative			
Koga (2006)					
Faruquee & Husain (1998)	negative	negative			
Loayza et al. (2000)					
Erlandsen & Nymoen (2008)					
Kinugasa & Mason (2004)					
Agrawal & Sahoo (2009)					
Thanoon & Baharumshah (2005)					
Agrawal et al. (2009)					
Apergis & Christou (2012)					
Modigliani & Cao (2004)	negative		significant		
Zhu (2011)	negative	positive			
Jorgensen (2011)	negative	positive	insignificant	insignificant	
Horioka (1997)	negative	negative	significant	significant	
Thornton (2001)					
Lindh (1999)	positive	positive			
Kraay (2000)	positive	positive	small a	and insignificant	
Horioka & Wan (2007)			significant	insignificant	
Heller & Symansky (1998)		positive			
Lee et al. (2000)					

Table 1: The summarized results of previous researches on the linkage between dependency ratios and private savings

#### Influence of life expectancy on private savings

Regarding the life expectancy variable, there was no empirical consensus in what involved the consequences of the increase in life expectancy in the economy. Thus, this research aims to investigate the impact of ageing, which is as a result of the increase of life expectancy, on private savings. In this case, life expectancy is an explanatory variable. The LCH of Modigliani and Brumberg (1954) supposed that with the increase in longevity, the working age people tend to save more during their work period due to the longer retirement period in the future, meaning that private savings will rise first. Later on, when the elderly population was significantly higher than the working age population (active population), private savings will be reduced. On the other hand, the standard life cycle theory supported the negative relationship between life expectancy and private savings. For this theory, people looked forward to the future and desired to save more for their future expenditures. Accordingly, the aged were living in the second period of the life cycle or the retirement period, hence their savings rate should be low. This showed that longevity has a negative impact on the individual's savings in older ages.

Some recent studies of Li et al. (2007), Li et al. (2012), Prettner (2012) and de Freitas and Martins (2014) supported a positive relationship between an increase in individual's life expectancy and private savings. Specifically, Li et al. (2007) found a positive connection between an increase in longevity and a higher savings at private, household, and aggregate levels and explained that when people are expected to live longer, they tend to save more for their longer lives after retirement. Similarly, Li et al. (2012) confirmed a positive impact of a longer life expectancy on private savings rate in China in the period 1985 - 2005. Also, Prettner (2012) and de Freitas and Martins (2014) insisted that a longer life expectancy implies that people have a longer time span for savings, resulting in an increase in private savings. However, Doshi (1994) used a cross country data within the life cycle framework to analyze and found mixed results regarding to the association of life expectancy with private savings in 129 countries. For less developed countries, his study observed a positive relationship between two variables. He explained that for less developed countries, people tend to save more for their longer lives after retirement, while for developed countries, due to the high income, people do not need to save more for their longer lives after retirement, while for decline in private savings rate.

# Influence of social insurance system on private savings

The social insurance system or pension scheme was not taken into account in previous studies and now its influence on private savings will be presented with two purposes: it is a reflection and supplementary analysis to previous models and it gives an in-depth explanation to the empirical analysis.

Feldstein (1974) was the first scholar considering the impact of pensions on private savings in life cycle savings theory. According to this savings theory, the pension system had two effects on private savings, including the asset substitution effect and the retirement effect. The asset substitution effect referred that due to having the pension insurance in the society, the employees could receive pension benefits from the public pension plan, which makes them reduce their savings associated with the retirement during their working lives. By contrast, the retirement effect referred that the pension insurance benefits mechanisms might encourage workers to retire early, and for the advantage of early retirement, they would raise savings to gain the financial security after retirement. Hence, if pensions were considered as a substitute of income, people would not need to save to be wealthy for and during their retirement period, meaning that pensions would decrease private savings. Whereas, pensions were considered as an incentive to early retirement, private savings would be higher and longer. On the other hand, Feldstein (1974) also mentioned that pension system might diminish the effect of ageing. If the individuals could receive more from the national transfer, they would reduce their savings for the purposes of pensions, unemployment, and healthcare

accordingly. From the entire ageing process, due to the relatively low savings rate in the young period resulting from pension system, the fluctuation of savings rate were much smaller than that in the case of without pension system. Furthermore, due to a lower degree of ageing in developing countries, the development of pension system in developing countries was weaker than that in developed ones. Therefore, the role of pension system would be reflected more in developing countries, more specific, improving pension system would be more beneficial to boost consumption, hence decreasing private savings in these countries.

Later on, recent researches on the association between social insurance system and private savings showed mixed results. Börsch-Supan et al. (2006) explored that the pensions diminishes private savings in three European countries with large pay-as-you-go pensions systems: France, Germany and Italy. Similarly, Edwards (1996) used a panel data of 36 Latin American countries in the period 1970 - 1992 and confirmed a negative impact of pensions system on private savings. In contrast, Bailliu and Reisen (1998) found a positive effect of pension funds on private savings in six OECD and four non-OECD countries. In OECD countries, the fast ageing process required the higher savings of employees for their retirement, which was also largely driven by the employees' long term savings goals. Similarly, in the emerging economies with the slow ageing process, it required the higher savings for the sustainable finance investment and economic growth. Thus, these emerging countries have promoted the development of pension funds to increase private savings and the aggregate saving in the economy.

# 2.2 The relationship between economic growth and private savings

# Influence of economic growth on private savings

The LCH of Modigliani (1970) predicted that the higher economic growth led to an increase in the income per capita growth that then would cause a rise in the aggregate saving because of the higher lifetime resources and the higher savings of the young population as compared to the dissavings of the older population. However, there was a debate among researchers relating to its structural interpretation. Some authors gave evidence that savings drives economic growth through the saving-investment link, while others agreed that savings is driven by economic growth. Table 2 lists researches on the association between economic growth and private savings.

Studies	The direction of causality in the short run	The long run relationship
Jappelli & Pagano (1996)		
Gavin et al. (1997)		
Sinha & Sinha (1998)		
Saltz (1999)		
Kraay (2000)	Running from economic growth to private savings	Positive
Sahoo et al. (2001)		
Carroll (2002)		
Baharumshah et al. (2003)		
Nurudeen (2010)		
Mahambare & Balasubramanyam (2000)	Negative, from economic growth to private savings	Positive
Krieckhaus (2002)		
Sandilands & Chandra (2003)	Running from savings to economic growth	Positive
Ramesh (2011)	Running from savings to economic growin	TOSITIVE
Aswini & Mohit (2012)		
Agrawal (2000)	Mixed results of the direction in the East Asian countries (from GDP growth rate to private savings for India and Sri Lanka, and vice versa for Bangladesh and Pakistan. Non-causality for Nepal) and non-causality in the five South Asian countries (Malaysia, Indonesia, Thailand, Korea and Singapore)	Positive
Anoruo & Ahmadi (2001)	Mixed results among African countries. The	Positive

Table 2:	The summari	ized results	of previ	ous researc	hes on t	he rel	ationsl	ip b	etween econo	nic grow	th and privat	te savings
----------	-------------	--------------	----------	-------------	----------	--------	---------	------	--------------	----------	---------------	------------

	bidirectional causality for Cote d'Ivoire and South Africa. From private savings to economic growth for Ghana, Kenya, Nigeria and Zambia. From economic growth to private savings for Congo.	
Anderson (1999)	The bidirectional causality for the United States, a unidirectional causality running from private savings to economic growth for the UK and an insignificant causality for Sweden.	Positive
Sajid & Sarfraz (2008)	The unidirectional causality (running from private savings to GDP and GNP to private savings), but no clear direction between savings and the output	Positive
Waithima (2009)	Non-causality	Positive

#### Influence of income per capita on private savings

The principal assumption of the LCH of Modigliani (1970) was that an individual looked for a maximized present value of lifetime utility subject to the budget constraint, which was obtained by using the current net worth plus the present value of expected income of the individual over the remaining working life. Therefore, the individual's consumption in each period would rely on his expectation about lifetime income. Besides, the individual's income fluctuated over the lifetime, thus the savings behavior of an individual was different in different stages in his life cycle. This implied that an individual would smooth consumption over his lifetime, being a net saver in his young age period due to the high income in this period and a net borrower in his old age period. However, this theory also stated that if the income growth rate was zero in case of without bequest motive, the savings of an individual would zero or was independent of its income per capita. Thus, the growth rate of income per capita was positively associated with private savings. To sum up, if the LCH existed in the context of a country, there would be a positive correlation between per capita income growth and private savings.

By contrast, the Permanent Income Hypothesis (PIH) of Friedman (1957) mentioned an opposite argument with the LCH that the growth rate of income per capita caused a decline in private savings. Specifically, the assumption of PIH was that an individual's consumption at a given time depends on his current income and expected income in the future, which is also called the permanent income. Hence, the change in an individual's income would lead to a change in private savings. People tended to save more when they expected that their incomes would increase, whereas, they tended to save less when they expected their incomes would decrease. Moreover, if people believed a future economic growth prospect, they would expect higher future income than current income, thus they would save less. The more confidence of customers due to the economic growth prospect was, the lower private savings was. In short, if the PIH exists in a country, we will expect a negative impact of income per capita growth on private savings.

Besides, the empirical studies indicated that the level of per capita income was a positive associated with private savings and the degree of this influence in developing countries was greater than that in high income countries. Loayza et al. (2000) estimated that a double increase in the real level of income per capita in developing countries will lead to a 10% increase in private savings. They also suggested that the development-enhancing policies are considered as an effective tool of the government for increasing private savings in the economy.

World Bank (1993) also showed a positive linkage, but mixed results regarding the causation between income growth and savings across the East Asian countries. Specifically, for six fast growing countries in the East Asia having the highest savings rates in the world (Indonesia, Thailand, Taiwan, Japan, Korea, and China), the income growth has a positive connection with the high savings rate and the income growth is a good predictor of a higher savings rate, but it was not true for the reverse direction. Nevertheless, for two other East Asian countries Malaysia and Hong Kong, a positive relationship between income growth and savings rate was also observed, but the direction of causality between income growth and savings rate run in either way.

On the other hand, Carroll and Weil (1994) explored a significant negative effect of income growth on private savings and a one-way causality running from income growth to private savings. Jappelli and Pagano (1996) found a similar result relating to the negative relationship between income growth and private savings in Italy. They confirmed that the higher growth rate of the economy in the future will lead to a higher increase in the permanent income of an individual, leading to a higher consumption and thus depressing private savings. Similarly, Kraay (2000) also found a significant negative effect of future income growth on savings rate in Chinese rural households.

# Influence of the inflation rate on private savings

Inflation might affect an individual's savings in indirectly ways and its impact on private savings was ambiguous theoretically and practically (Deaton & Paxson, 1993). There exist two opposite results regarding savings behavior in case of inflation driven uncertainty relating to the future income growth that people, who are risk-averse, tend to save more as a precaution to overcome the future financial difficulties, whereas, due to increasing inflation, people increase their consumption before the price of products increase further, hence lesser savings.

On the one hand, when considering the linkage between the inflation and private savings, Heer and Süssmuth (2006) indicated that the inflation rate is significantly negatively correlated with private savings. The negative correlation was because the inflation is considered as the opportunity cost of holding money, implying that an increase in the inflation rate leads to increasing the opportunity costs of holding money as well as raising the benefits of spending and consumption, thereby declining private savings (Miller & Benjamin, 2008). Furthermore, Athukorala and Sen (2004) affirmed that the inflation brings the uncertainty in the future income and the reactions of an individual to a change in inflation will influence on his savings. Specifically, if a higher inflation rate occurs in the economy, people will react to an increase in the uncertainty by transferring financial assets to real tangible assets due to a decline in the utility of holding money. This reaction of an individual will reduce the present savings and cause greater consumption due to his consuming for durables products, hence decreasing private savings.

On the other hand, Chopra (1988) stated that the higher inflation rate will encourage the individuals to save more as a precaution to overcome the future financial difficulties. Indeed, Deaton (1977) posited that increasing inflation leads to a higher private savings whenever people misinterpret an increase in the nominal price for an increase in the real price and then is not decide to spend. Likewise, Loayza et al. (2000) confirmed a positive influence of the inflation rate on private savings in 20 industrial and 49 developing countries in the period 1970 - 1995. Masson et al. (1998) found the similar positive relationship between inflation rate and private savings in 21 industrial countries, but a negative linkage in 40 developing countries. Similarly, Gavin et al. (1997) affirmed a significant positive impact of inflation on private savings in 6 rapidly growing economies and 20 Latin American countries in the period 1970 - 1994. In contrast, Bandiera et al. (2000) found a mixed result of the association between inflation rate and private savings for 8 developing countries, including one significant positive correlation, 3 significant negative relationships and 4 insignificant correlations in the period 1970 - 1994. Also, Edwards (1996) did not find a significant linkage between inflation rate and private savings in 36 Latin American countries in the period 1970 - 1992.

Interestingly, Carroll (1992) explored different savings behaviors between the young and the older population in case of occurring inflation or uncertainty. Young customers, who expected their incomes to increase in the future, but did not know by how much, decided to increase their consumption in relation to their income when the inflation occurred, resulting in a decline in their savings. By contrast, the older population would face with a lot of uncertainty in their lives, for instance, the living costs and healthcare expenses for a longer life after retirement, thus they tended to save more against possible adverse changes in their income, leading to an increase in their savings.

# 3. Research design and methodology

#### 3.1 Data collection

This study uses the time-series data from Vietnam, for the period 1986 - 2016, which was sourced from the World Development Indicators, the World Bank, Vietnam Social Security (VSS) and General Statistics Office of Vietnam.

In the thesis, private savings is known as the personal savings or the individual savings. Private savings is calculated through the national accounts identities, which is the difference between total savings and public savings as a percentage of GDP. The national accounts are collected from "Statistical Yearbook of Vietnam".

The youth dependency ratio is the ratio of children dependents (individuals aged below 15) to the working age population (those aged 15 - 60). The elderly dependency ratio is the ratio of the elderly (those above 60 years) to the working age population. Both the youth and elderly dependency ratios show the characteristics of population ageing and were sourced from General Statistics Office of Vietnam.

According to the World Health Organization (2006), life expectancy refers to the average number of years that a new born is expected to live in the condition of the current mortality rates remain constant in the future, which is collected from "Statistical Yearbook of Vietnam" and the World Development Indicators, World Bank.

Social insurance funds equal social insurance revenues minus its expenses, in which pension funds is the main part of social insurance funds. This funds is collected from "Statistical Yearbook of Vietnam" and Vietnam Social Security (VSS) reports, then is transferred as a percentage of GDP.

The economic growth, GDP growth rate, measures how fast the economy of a nation is growing. It is a measure of the rate of change that a country's Gross Domestic Product (GDP) experiences from one year to another. The values of annual real GDP, which are used to calculate GDP growth rate, are collected from "Statistical Yearbook of Vietnam".

Landefeld et al. (2008) stated that income is represented by GDP per capita, which is a measurement of GDP of a nation divides the population and adjusts for the inflation. Besides, Landefeld et al. (2008) indicated that the production of nation's output will generate the income (salary, rent and others) for the citizens who own these production factors, thus GDP will equal to the earned income of the citizens through production factors in a country. In this case, GDP is considered as the national income that allows the researcher to compare the standard of living across countries and over time. Hence, GDP per capita will be used to represent income per capita and are collected from "Statistical Yearbook of Vietnam".

The Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (2018) indicates that the inflation refers to rising consumer prices and the cost of living that affect the individual's standards of living. The inflation is measured in index by consumer price index (CPI), which is a measure of price changes in consumer goods and services over a certain time period or is measured in terms of the annual percentage change in prices of consumer goods and services and is collect from "Statistical Yearbook of Vietnam"

#### 3.2 Model specification

The causal research is the most suitable research type and will be conducted in the research because this research type can identify the existence of a cause and effect linkage between the dependent variable (private savings) and the explanatory variables (DJS Research Ltd., 2005).

Following Long and Toan (2015) results that changes in population age structure has a significant positive effect on the Vietnam's economic growth. Thus, the investigation is divided into two separate models: one section aims to investigate the impact of population ageing on private savings rate and the other aims to examine the influence of economic growth on private savings in Vietnam.

Model 1 expresses the impact of population ageing (the youth dependency ratio (*YDR*), the elderly dependency ratio (*ODR*), life expectancy (*LFE*) and social insurance funds rate (*SIF*) on private savings rate (*PSR*)) as follows:

# Model 1: $PSR_t = \alpha_0 + \alpha_1 * YDR_t + \alpha_2 * ODR_t + \alpha_3 * LFE_t + \alpha_4 * SIF_t + \mu_t$

Where: *t* represents time series;  $\alpha$  represents the coefficient of the explanatory variables; *PSR*<sub>t</sub> represents private savings rate as a percentage of GDP; *YDR*<sub>t</sub> and *ODR*<sub>t</sub> refer to the children and the elderly dependency ratios; *LFE*<sub>t</sub> represents life expectancy; *SIF*<sub>t</sub> represents social insurance funds rate as a percentage of GDP, and  $\mu_t$  is the error term, which represents the effects of other variables are not mention on the variation of the dependent variable in model 1. The model regarding the relationship between economic growth and private savings can be written:

# $PS_t = f(GDPgr_t, GDPper_t, IFR_t)$

Where  $PS_t$  represents private savings,  $GDPgr_t$  represents GDP growth rate,  $GDPper_t$  represents GDP per capita, and  $IFR_t$  represents inflation rate.

According to Greene (2012), in the econometric model, both the dependent variable and independent variables can use the natural logarithms of the real time series data to linearize the trend of data and eliminate the heteroscedasticity of time series, while this transform do not change the cointegration of the original series. Thus, the author takes the logarithms of two variables (real private savings and real GDP per capita) because these variables are expressed in current Vietnamese Dong (VND), while GDP growth rate (GDPgr) and inflation rate (IFR) are shown in term of the percentage.

Thus, the economic model examining the linkage between private savings and economic growth will be developed:

# Model 2: LogRPS<sub>t</sub> = $\beta_0 + \beta_1 * GDPgr_t + \beta_2 * LogRGDPper_t + \beta_3 * IFR_t + \gamma_t$

Where: *t* represents time series;  $\beta$  represents the coefficient of the explanatory variables;  $LogPS_t$  represents Log real private savings;  $GDPgr_t$  represents GDP growth rate;  $LogRGDPper_t$  represents Log real GDP per capita;  $IFR_t$  represents the inflation rate;  $\gamma_t$  is the error term, which represents the effects of other variables are not mention on the variation of the dependent variable in model 2.

### 3.3 Method of data analysis

Several research techniques are conducted to analyze the data series and provide the information for explaining the relationships between population ageing and private savings, and between economic growth and private savings. Firstly, the Augmented Dickey-Fuller (ADF) and Phillips-Perron (PP) unit root tests are applied to detect the stationarity of each of the demographic and macroeconomic variables in order to avoid the spurious regression problems. After confirming the stationarity of the variables in the same order (I(1)) and due to having the multivariate time series, the Johansen cointegration approach is employed to determine whether there is a presence of cointegrating (long run) relationship among the variables as well as identify the number of cointegrating vectors. In case of existing more than one cointegrating vectors among the stationary variables (I(1)), the Vector Error Correction Model (VECM) will be performed to disaggregate the short run and long run relationships between private savings and the explanatory variables. If the short run relationship exists, Pair-wise Granger Causality and VEC Granger Causality/Block Exogeneity Wald tests are then employed to further examine the direction of the causality between these variables. Finally, several diagnostic tests are conducted for the residuals in the dynamic VECM to check for the existence of normal distribution, heteroscedasticity, serial correlation and the stability of the residuals in order to achieve the best linear unbiased estimates model for the research.

#### 4. Empirical results and findings

#### 4.1 The impact of population ageing on private savings in Vietnam

The long run relationship for Model 1

Based on the results of VECM, the first normalized equation provides the long run relationship between the dependent variable (PSR) and the explanatory variables (YDR, ODR, LFE, SIF) can be rewritten in the regression model:

# PSR = -2.670\*YDR - 43.290\*ODR - 16.271\*LFE - 11.786\*SIF + 1734.566

The highest negative coefficient for ODR of 43.290 signifies a strong negative effect of the elderly dependency rate (ODR) on private savings rate (PSR) in Vietnam whereby a 1% increase in the elderly dependency rate will lead to a greatly decrease in private savings rate in Vietnam by 43.29%. The statistically significant expected sign of the coefficient of ODR also implies that the elderly dependency rate is an important factor in determining private savings in Vietnam. Similarly, the youth dependency rate (YDR) has a significant negative effect on private savings rate (PSR), suggesting that in the long run, a 1% increase in the minor dependency ratio (YDR) will cause a reduction in private savings rate (PSR) by 2.67%. As compared to other three explanatory variables in the model, the coefficient of YDR is the smallest, meaning that in the long run the effect of YDR on PSR is modest. This finding is suitable with the ageing context of Vietnam where the population ageing is becoming a considered problem with a demographic transformation due to a rapid decline in fertility rate and an increase in the elderly population along with a higher longevity.

#### Short run analysis: A dynamic Error-Correction Model for Model 1

Variables	Coefficient	Std. Error	t-Statistic	P-value
D(PSR(-1))	-0.471882	0.226557	-2.082838	0.0614
D(PSR(-2))	-0.237233	0.242691	-0.977512	0.3493
D(PSR(-3))	-0.308671	0.216566	-1.425302	0.1818
D(YDR(-1))	-0.597744	0.347822	-1.718537	0.1137
D(YDR(-2))	-0.578148	0.299015	-1.933509	0.0793
D(YDR(-3))	-0.002272	0.236098	-0.009621	0.9925
D(ODR(-1))	-10.10019	3.365762	-3.000863	0.0121
D(ODR(-2))	-5.469055	2.469203	-2.214907	0.0488
D(ODR(-3))	-3.933454	1.827762	-2.152060	0.0545
D(LFE(-1))	-2.311085	1.808675	-1.277778	0.2276
D(LFE(-2))	-0.620533	1.395372	-0.444708	0.6652
D(LFE(-3))	-0.249424	1.258094	-0.198255	0.8465
D(SIF(-1))	-4.694948	1.311477	-3.579894	0.0043
D(SIF(-2))	-3.205592	1.304125	-2.458041	0.0318
D(SIF(-3))	-2.501000	1.252266	-1.997180	0.0711
Constant (C)	1.404339	0.763529	1.839272	0.0930
ECT	-0.349616	0.084633	-4.130959	0.0017

Sources: The results are calculated by using EViews 8.0

As seen in Table 3, the coefficient of the error correction term (ECT) for the estimated private savings rate equation (D(PSR)) is both statistically significant and negative with the value of (-0.349), implying that private savings rate has the tendency to correct its previous period disequilibrium with the rate of 34.96% annually.

According to Engle and Granger (1987), the lagged coefficients of explanatory variables capture the short term influences on the dependent variable D(PSR). The results in Table 3 show the short run negative coefficient values of three lagged explanatory variables of the young age dependency ratio D(YDR), the old age dependency ratio D(ODR) and social insurance funds rate D(SIF) with different estimated values and signs, indicating that the youth dependency ratio, the elderly dependency ratio and social insurance funds rate have significant short run impacts on and can explain the changes in private savings rate. By contrast, the lags of life expectancy D(LFE) does not have a short term effect on D(PSR), meaning that in the short run private savings rate is non-responsive to life expectancy in Vietnam.

Specifically, there is only one negative short term relationship between the second lag of D(YDR) and D(PSR) with its correlation coefficient is (-0.58) at the 10% significance level. This means that the youth dependency ratio only affects the private savings rate (D(PSR)) at the second lag and can explain only 0.58% change in D(PSR). Similarly, the first and second lagged variables of D(ODR) have statistically significant and negative short run effects on D(PSR) with the coefficient values of -10.10 and -5.47 respectively at the 5% significance levels, meaning that in the short term a 1% rise in D(ODR) causes a decline in D(PSR) in Vietnam by 10.10% and 5.47% respectively. Likewise, the coefficients of the correlation between the first and second lagged variables of D(SIF) and D(PSR) are statistically significant and negative at the 5% significance levels with its values -4.69 and -3.21 respectively. This also indicates that in the short run a 1% increase in D(SIF) leads to a decline in D(PSR) in Vietnam by 4.69% and then 3.21%.

#### The Pair-wise Granger Causality test for Model 1

Table 4: The Pair-wise Granger Causality test results for Model 1

Null Hypothesis:	Obs	<b>F-Statistic</b>	Prob.
YDR does not Granger Cause PSR	29	0.35388	0.7868
ODR does not Granger Cause PSR	29	0.43027	0.7334
LFE does not Granger Cause PSR	29	0.57860	0.6352
SIF does not Granger Cause PSR	29	0.99328	0.4143

Sources: The results are calculated by using EViews 8.0

The results of the Pair-wise Granger Causality test given in Table 4 indicate that none of the coefficients are statistically significant because the p-values do not reject the null hypothesis. Hence, there is no meaningful Granger causality present between YDR and PSR, ODR and PSR, LFE and PSR and SIF and PSR.

# VEC Granger Causality/Block Exogeneity Wald test for Model 1

Table 5: The results of VEC Granger Causality/Block Exogeneity test for Model 1

Dependent variable: D(PSR)			
Excluded	Chi-sq	df	Prob.
D(YDR)	6.892366	3	0.0754
D(ODR)	9.739447	3	0.0209
D(LFE)	2.401279	3	0.4934
D(SIF)	13.23106	3	0.0042
All	19.83013	12	0.0704

Sources: The results are calculated by using EViews 8.0

The results given in Table 5 indicate that there exists a causality running from the youth dependency rate, the elderly dependency rate and social insurance funds rate to private savings rate in Vietnam because the lags of two excluded variables D(ODR) and D(SIF) is rejected at the 0.05 significance level and D(YDR) is rejected at the 0.1 significance level. These results of the Block Exogeneity Wald test does not correspond to the Pair-wise Granger Causality test results relating to the short run effects of D(YDR), D(ODR) and D(SIF) on D(PSR), but in favor of the short run VECM results. Furthermore, in terms of the joint block exogeneity test, the Chi-square statistic value  $(\chi^2)$  is significant at the 0.1 significant level, meaning that all lags of the excluded variables D(YDR), D(ODR), D(LFE) and D(SIF) may influence the endogenous variable D(PSR) in the long run.

# 4.2 The impact of economic growth on private savings in Vietnam

#### The long run relationship for Model 2

The first normalized equation from VECM for Model 2 provides the long run linkage between the dependent variable (LogRPS) and three explanatory variables (GDPgr, LogRGDPper, and IFR) can be represented as follows:

LogRPS = -0.026\*GDPgr - 1.276\*LogRGDPper + 0.006\*IFR - 6.33

The above regression model indicates two significant negative long run associations of GDPgr and LogRGDPper with LogRPS and one positive relationship between IFR and LogRPS in Vietnam. Specifically, the impact of GDP growth rate (GDPgr) on private savings (LogRPS) was found to yield a significant negative result at the 5% significance level. A 1% increase in GDP growth rate (GDPgr) will cause a reduction in private savings by 2.6% in Vietnam. This negative, but statistically significant expected sign of the coefficient of GDP growth rate (GDPgr) in the long run implies that GDP growth rate is one of the important factors determining private savings in Vietnam in the future. Similarly, a high negative coefficient for LogRGDPper of 1.276 in the regression model signifies a strong negative impact of real GDP per capita (LogRGDPper) on real private savings (LogRPS) in Vietnam whereby a 1% increase in GDP per capita will lead to an increase in private savings in Vietnam by 1.28%. The statistically significant expected sign of the coefficient of IFR of 0.006 indicates that inflation rate has a small, positive influence on real private savings (LogRPS). It can be deduced that in the long run, a 1% increase in inflation rate (IFR) will only increase private savings in Vietnam by 0.6%.

# Short run analysis: A dynamic Error-Correction Model for Model 2

Table 6: The results of the short run	Vector Error Correction for Model 2
---------------------------------------	-------------------------------------

Variables	Coefficient	Standard error	t-statistic	Prob.
D(LogRPS(-1))	-0.420474	0.207613	-2.025276	0.0623
D(LogRPS(-2))	0.366482	0.160059	2.289674	0.0381
D(LogRPS(-3))	0.046645	0.179643	0.259655	0.7989
D(GDPgr(-1))	-0.004270	0.007225	-0.591014	0.5639
D(GDPgr(-2))	-0.008794	0.007405	-1.187670	0.2547
D(GDPgr(-3))	-0.000169	0.007569	-0.022351	0.9825
D(LogRGDPgr(-1))	1.302612	0.199744	6.521415	0.0000
D(LogRGDPgr(-2))	-1.127129	0.272144	-4.141662	0.0010
D(LogRGDPgr(-3))	-0.534451	0.502559	-1.063459	0.3056
D(IFR(-1))	0.000172	0.002113	0.081250	0.9364
D(IFR(-2))	0.000635	0.001828	0.347543	0.7334
D(IFR(-3))	-0.001449	0.001020	-1.419946	0.1775
Constant (C)	0.094120	0.026267	3.583173	0.0030
ECT	-0.251288	0.171235	-1.467504	0.0164

Sources: The results are calculated by using EViews 8.0

The estimated value for the coefficient of the error correction term (ECT) of the estimated private savings equation (D(PSR)) is both statistically significant and negative with the value (-0.251), implying that LogRPS can return back to its long run equilibrium position at the speed of adjustment 25.1% within a year.

In addition, the lagged coefficients with different estimated values and signs of only Log real GDP per capita (D(LogRGDPper)) can capture the short term influences of these variables on the dependent variable (D(LogRPS)) Specifically, the coefficient value of the first lag of D(LogRGDPper) is positive and significant at the 5% significance level, meaning that in the short run a 1% increase in the first lag of D(LogRGDPper) leads to an increase in the lag of LogRPS by 1.3%. This also suggests that a 1% increase in the GDP per capita in previous year brings a 1.3% increase in private saving in the current year. On the other hand, the coefficient values of the second lag of D(LogRGDPper) is significant and negative, indicating that there is a negative correlation between the second lag of D(LogRGDPper) and the lag of Log real private savings (D(LogRPS)). A 1% increase in the second lag of D(LogRGDPper) causes a decline in the dependent variable (D(LogRPS)) by 1.12%.

The Pair-wise Granger Causality test for Model 2

Null Hypothesis:	Obs	<b>F-Statistic</b>	Prob.
GDPgr does not Granger Cause LogRPS	29	2.73931	0.0677
LogRPS does not Granger Cause GDPgr		3.94375	0.0216
LogRGDPper does not Granger Cause LogRPS	29	33.6417	2.E-08
LogRPS does not Granger Cause LogRGDPper		6.67558	0.0023
IFR does not Granger Cause LogRPS	29	10.3031	0.0002
LogRPS does not Granger Cause IFR		4.74115	0.0107

Table 7: The Pair-wise Granger Causality test results for Model 2

Sources: The results are calculated by using EViews 8.0

The results obtained in Table 7 indicate two bidirectional relationships between LogRGDPper and LogRPS, and between IFR and LogRPS, and the unidirectional causality running from LogRPS to GDPgr, while the causality running from GDP growth rate (GDPgr) to private savings (LogRPS) does not exist in Vietnam in the short term at the 5% significance level. This implies that in the short run private savings is an important factor contributing to the economic growth in Vietnam.

# VEC Granger Causality/Block Exogeneity Wald test for Model 2

Table 8: The results of VEC Granger Causality/Block Exogeneity test for Model 2

Dependent variable: D(LogRPS)		
Chi-sq	df	Prob.
2.080839	3	0.5558
296.4217	3	0.0000
19.02851	3	0.0003
836.8015	9	0.0000
	<b>Chi-sq</b> 2.080839 296.4217 19.02851	Chi-sq df   2.080839 3   296.4217 3   19.02851 3

Sources: The results are calculated by using EViews 8.0

The results of Block Exogeneity test confirm the causality between the lags of two excluded variables D(LogRGDPper), D(IFR) and D(LogRPS) at the 0.05 significance level, while there is not a causality between the lags of the excluded variables D(GDPgr) and D(LogRPS) in Vietnam. This finding is similar to the results of the Pair-wise Granger Causality test, but does not correspond to the short run results in a VECM. However, in terms of the joint block exogeneity test, the Chi-square statistic value ( $\chi^2$ ) is significant at the 0.05 significant level that confirms the existence of the short run impact of the lags of all three excluded variables on D(LogPSR).

# 4.3 Confirmation of hypothesis in the research

Table 9 below is created to light up main results of the study.

#### Table 9: Confirmation of hypothesis in the study

Hypothesis	Accept/Reject	
Hypothesis 1: There is a significant impact of the youth dependency ratio, the elderly dependency ratio, life	- Accept in the long run	
expectancy, social insurance funds rate on private savings rate in Vietnam.	- Reject in the short run	
Hypothesis 2: The direction of causality runs from the young age dependency ratio, the elderly dependency	Reject	
ratio, life expectancy and social insurance funds rate to private savings rate.		
Hypothesis 3: There is a significant impact of GDP growth rate, GDP per capita, and inflation rate on	Reject in both the short run	
private savings in Vietnam.	and long run	
<b>Hypothesis 4:</b> The direction of causality runs from GDP growth rate, GDP per capita and inflation rate to private savings.	Accept	
Hypothesis 5: These findings confirm the Life Cycle Hypothesis in the case of Vietnam.	- Accept in Model 1	
	- Reject in Model 2	

Source: own creation

# 5. Summary of research and recommendations

# 5.1 Summary of research

The VECM findings revealed that in Model 1, there exists the long run equilibrium relationship between population ageing, which is represented by the children dependency rate (YDR), the elderly dependency rate (ODR), life expectancy (LFE), social insurance funds rate (SIF) and private savings rate (PSR) in Vietnam. Specifically, all the variables: the youth and the elderly dependency ratios, life expectancy and social insurance funds rate have statistically significant and negative impacts on private savings rate in Vietnam in the long run. The significant negative long run associations of the youth dependency ratio and the elderly dependency ratio with private savings

rate in Vietnam are in line with the LCH of Modigliani and conform to a priori expectations. Modigliani (1970) explained that the aged tends to consume more for their lives in relation to a lower income after retirement, thus the higher the elderly rate is, the lower private savings rate the aged saves. Indeed, for the minors (aged below 14), they do not have income, and their consumption depends entirely on the income of the working age adults in the household, thus the higher rate of the minors to the working age population (aged 15-60) will lead to a reduction in private savings rate. Furthermore, in Vietnam, the substantial decline of the youth dependency ratio coupled with a practical stagnation of the elderly dependency ratio resulted in a relatively high savings and high growth in the past, but as the decline of the children dependency ratio is likely to be much slower, while the elderly dependency ratio will tend to increase, the economic growth is likely to slow down as the households start to deplete the savings pool. This negative correlation was found by most recent studies, including the study of Horioka (1997) in the case of Japan, Thornton (2001) in the case of the United States, and Modigliani and Cao (2004) in the case of China. Nonetheless, I could not find significant short run relationship between private savings and the demographic situation; it most probably is due to the small sample size and the fact that only annual observations are available.

The negative long run influence of life expectancy on private savings rate in Vietnam favors the standard LCH and similar to Bloom et al.'s study (2007). According to the standard LCH, the retirees are living in the second period of the life cycle or the retirement period, thus their saving behavior is negatively affected, and the Vietnamese seniors tend to save less during this retirement period. This means that a longer life expectancy reduces the savings at older ages, thereby leading to a decrease in private savings in general. Additionally, the negative linkage between an increase in life expectancy and private savings rate in Vietnam was caused by the weak incentives from underdeveloped social security and private insurance systems in Vietnam along with the weak motivations of the Vietnamese elderly for savings accumulation for their retirement period because it is difficult for them to save for the future in case of living in the low income and poor living standards.

Likewise, the social insurance funds rate has a negative long run influence on private savings rate in Vietnam, which is in accordance to the asset substitution effect of Feldstein's life cycle savings theory (1974). In Vietnam, pensions is considered as a substitute of income, and as a result of the development of Vietnam's pension schemes, people know that they will receive higher pension benefits from the public pension scheme after retirement, which makes them reduce their savings during their work period.

Regarding the dynamic VECM results in Model 1, the coefficient of the ECT for the estimated private savings rate equation (D(PSR)) is statistically significant, showing that the cointegration relationship indeed represents an equilibrium path among savings and demographic variables. Indeed, the dynamic VECM results indicate three negative short run correlations between the lags of the youth dependency ratio (D(YDR)), the elderly dependency ratio (D(ODR)) and social insurance funds rate (D(SIF)) on the lag of private savings rate (D(PSR)), while the lags of life expectancy (D(LFE)) does not have a short term effect on the lag of private savings rate (D(PSR)), implying that in the short run private savings rate is non-responsive to life expectancy in Vietnam. However, Pair-wise Granger Causality test results show that there is no meaningful Granger causality present between private savings rate and the explanatory variables. On the other hand, the Block Exogeneity test confirm the causality running from the lag of the youth dependency rate (D(YDR)), the lag of social insurance funds rate (D(YDR)), the lag of the elderly dependency rate (D(ODR)) and the lag of social insurance funds rate (D(SIF)) to the lag of private savings rate (D(PSR)) in Vietnam in the short run, which contradicts the Pair-wise Granger Causality test results, but correspond to the short run dynamic VECM results.

With regards to Model 2 investigating the impact of economic growth on private savings in Vietnam, the VECM results indicate that there exists both the short run and the long run relationships between private savings (LogRPS)

and the economic growth variables. Specifically, we found two significant negative long run associations of GDP growth rate (GDPgr) and GDP per capita (LogRGDPper) with private savings (LogRPS) and one significant positive correlation between inflation rate (IFR) and private savings (LogRPS) in Vietnam.

The negative long run correlation between GDP growth rate and private savings in Vietnam, which is in favor of the Permanent Income Hypothesis of Friedman (1957), and in fact, the PIH is an Life Cycle Hypothesis with infinite life span, whereby as a result of the remarkable economic growth of Vietnam and its bright prospect in the future, the working age people will expect higher future income than current income that makes them more confident in consumption, thus resulting in a decline in their private savings. Similarly, in the long run GDP per capita growth significantly negative affects private savings in Vietnam. This result is also consistent with the Friedman (1957) and can be explained that the higher economic growth rate will lead to a higher increase in the permanent income of an individual, resulting in a higher consumption, and thus depressing private savings. In contrast, the inflation rate refers to the higher level of uncertainty in the economy has a positive long run impact on private savings, which is explained by the precautionary savings behavior of the Vietnamese. Specifically, an increase in the inflation rate encourages the Vietnamese to save more as a precaution to overcome the future financial difficulties.

In terms of the short run relationship between economic growth and private savings in Model 2, the coefficient of ECT for the estimated private savings equation (D(LogRPS)) is statistically significant and negative, meaning that private savings has the ability to act properly to correct any disequilibrium in the short run. Moreover, the dynamic VECM results only found the significant short term correlation between the lags of GDP per capita (D(LogRGDPper)) and the lag of private savings (D(LogRPS)), confirming that the lags of GDP per capita can explain changes in private savings.

Unlike the VECM findings, Pair-wise Granger Causality test revealed two bidirectional relationships between GDP per capita (LogRGDPper) and private savings (LogRPS), and between inflation rate (IFR) and private savings (LogRPS), and the unidirectional causality running from private savings (LogRPS) to GDP growth rate (GDPgr), while the opposite direction of the causality running from GDP growth rate (GDPgr) to private savings (LogRPS) does not exist in Vietnam in the short term. In the case of Vietnam, private savings is an important factor contributing to the economic growth, which is in favor of the neoclassical growth model where savings contributed to a higher capital accumulation for the faster economic growth. Similar to Pair-wise Granger Causality test, Block Exogeneity test confirm two causal relationships between the lags of two excluded variables GDP per capita (D(LogRGDPper)), inflation rate (D(IFR)) and the lag of private savings (D(LogRPS)). However, when considering the joint block exogeneity test in Block Exogeneity test, we explored that the lag of all the excluded variables D(GDPgr), D(LogRGDPper) and D(IFR) may influence the endogenous variable D(LogPSR), suggesting that the causality between the variables may be valid in the long run. In other words, all three lagged variables: GDP per capita (D(LogRGDPper)), GDP growth rate (D(GDPgr)) and inflation rate (D(IFR)) may still have an influence on the lag of private savings (D(LogRGDP)) in Vietnam in the long run.

#### 5.2 Policy implications and recommendations

In the long run, the government should mobilize its resources, for instance, in opening opportunities of production or investment for the institutions in the market through liberalizing the rules in order stimulate economic growth. This would lead to increased GDP per capita (per capita income) and elevate private savings.

Secondly, in order to motivate the older employees and self-employed individuals, who are near retirement age and want to save more for their future consumption during the retirement period, the Vietnam government should reform the elderly pension system, encourage and facilitate the financial institutions to start the elderly benefit schemes in order to bring a higher benefits for the elderly as well as promote their savings. Specifically, the funds of these

schemes deposited by the individuals will use to finance the economic development projects and invest in other economic activities with the purpose of increasing the income of participated individuals. Besides, the government can invest in the infrastructural development projects and the industry support programs to encourage the economic activities that in turn will contribute to GDP growth rate and income per capita growth in Vietnam. With an increased income per capita, the individuals have the higher ability to save, thereby increasing their savings.

According to Long (2008), the Vietnam's social security fund is predicted to suffer the implicit pension debts (IPDs) during the period 2000 - 2050. If the government does not reform the current publicly-managed pay-as-you-go defined-benefit (PAYG DB) pension system, the pension fund in Vietnam will be depleted and even deficit, which will threaten the government budget and private savings. Long (2008) further suggested the four ways to reform the pension scheme. First, the Vietnam government should transfer the benefits of the current pensioners to pensioners of the next generation by reducing the benefits of the current contributors to ensure inter-generational equity of the participants. Specifically, the government needs to cut the benefits of the rich pensioners along with increase the pension income tax of these pensioners, while still maintains the benefits of other pensioners who have the sufficient pension income to attain inter-generational equality. Indeed, instead of paying the benefits through statutory wage, the government needs to adjust the benefits relying on changes in consumption price index (CPI) because this index helps reflect the cost of maintaining a certain standard of living of the pensioners. Second, it would be better if the government transfers the pension scheme from the current PAYG DB pension system to a fully funded scheme to boost private savings, but before transferring, the Vietnam government needs to consider solving the implicit pension debts (IPDs). However, at this moment, the government should move to a partially funded scheme in order to avoid raising the budget debt quickly. Indeed, General Statistic Office or Vietnam Social Insurance (VSS) should publish outstanding pension liabilities every year to make the situation transparent. Moreover, as Long (2008) mentioned, in the Vietnamese pension system, the current contributors have to bear "double burden" of paying not only for themselves but also for the current pensioners who are members of the PAYG scheme. In order to reduce the burden of the participants in the current pension scheme, the Vietnam government can learn from the experiences from Friedman et al. (1996) and Estelle (1998) applied in Latin American countries and some other transitional economies are that these governments use the revenues or assets from the privatization process of state enterprises and co-finance fiscal requirements for the current pensioners or Kunieda (2001), who recommended that the government should allocate a part of personal pensions to notional defined contribution pension as well as commit to bring back the return rate that equals the economic growth rate for the current contributions. Third, although a transition will bring a larger burden and threaten the fiscal viability of the government, the Vietnamese pension scheme is in need of the further reform as soon as possible, especially in the difficult situation of the current PAYG pension system when it now covers 20% of the workforce, or only nearly 10% of the total population and the first contributions group of the post-1995 pension scheme will begin receiving their benefits in 2015. Fourth, the Vietnam government should focus on management and regulations when reforming the pension scheme. Specifically, the government should manage the pension fund along with enacting favorable policies for encouraging the diversification of investments to maintain and develop this fund with the principle of avoiding the use of this fund to cover the expenditures or the budget deficit. Besides, it is necessary to establish a sound regulatory framework that encourages the participation of the Vietnamese employees in the private sector and stimulates the voluntary scheme.

On the other hand, the government should maintain its budget under the control as well as recover and solve the budget deficit step by step by carefully making investments in profitable profits. Additionally, a carefully investing in profitable projects is necessary for the government to overcome the fear of the individuals preventing them from savings that they save to cover the budget deficit, not for the investment and the economic development purposes, and thus encourage their savings along with boost the economic growth.

Furthermore, due to a prolonged period of slow economic growth after wars and the government budget deficit, the Vietnamese government had to borrow money from the World Bank, International Monetary Fund (IMF) and other countries to cover its budget deficit, which put strong pressure on the residents by increasing the inflation rate in the economy because the money demand of government for paying back loans increased and the Vietnam government, in fact, had to print the currency more to cover up this budget deficit. This activity might negatively affect the confidence of private investors and savers, resulting in a negative consequence that they did not want to invest or save. Thus, the properly controlling budget deficit and taking measures to recover the deficit and put the inflation under control without affecting the confidence of private investors or savers in the economy is one of the best ways to stimulate the savings.

In the short run, the Vietnam government can promote private savings by taking advantage of the golden population structure and limiting the effects of elderly dependency ratio through offering the attractively beneficial programs for the elderly. They should be provided opportunities to increase their productivity and thus contribute to economic growth as consistent with the increasing income per capita. With increased income, the individual citizen will be empowered to higher saving, thus contribute to rising private savings. Indeed, the government can spur private savings through the expansionary monetary policy, and the bank should set the spread between deposit and lending rates, i.e increasing the deposit rate and decreasing the lending rate. However, reducing the interest rate may create a pressure of higher inflation rate affecting savings. Hence, the government should provide protections to all private investors and savers by controlling the inflation rate to reinforce the confidence of private investors and savers. Furthermore, the competition and financial innovation can reduce the spread between deposit and lending rates, but the spread should cover credit risk, which largely depends on the share of non-performing loans. If it does not, the financial system will collapse unless the government saves it by spending huge sums.

#### 6. Thesis contributions

This dissertation has revealed and developed the following contributions to the area of the relationship between population ageing, economic growth and private savings in Vietnam. These contributions include:

- This research is the first research applied the cointegration techniques in examining the connection between population ageing, economic growth, and private savings within the Life Cycle Hypothesis framework in Vietnam.

- This research helps to answer as well as confirm the possible negative effect of population ageing, more specific, the youth and the elderly dependency ratios and life expectancy on private savings, and the positive relationship between social insurance funds and private savings, especially in developing countries. Indeed, the Life Cycle Hypothesis can be applicable in both developed and developing countries. More specifically, for developing countries, a high dependency ratio, the weak incentives from underdeveloped social security and private insurance systems along with the poor standard of living does not encourage people to save more. The impact of social insurance funds on private savings is negative or positive relying on the ratio between the asset substitution effect and the retirement effect. Regarding the countries experiencing the development of pension scheme and pensions is considered as a substitute of income, people tend to save less because they expect to receive higher pension benefits.

- This study helps to confirm a significant relationship between private savings and economic growth in developing countries. In these countries, private savings is an important factor contributing to economic growth, which is in favour of the neoclassical growth model where savings contributed to a higher capital accumulation for the faster economic growth. Not only that, the negative impacts of economic growth, more specific, GDP growth rate and GDP per capita, on private savings conforms to the economy having a remarkable growth. The higher economic

growth rate leads to a higher increase in the permanent income of an individual, resulting in a higher consumption, and thus depressing private savings. By contrast, the inflation or the uncertainty has a positive impact on private savings that can be explained by the individuals' precautionary savings behaviour in developing countries.

- Another important contribution of this study is the policy related implications in boosting the level of private savings in Vietnam, whereby the government efforts would be performed to achieve the desired level of private savings.

#### 7. Limitations and further research

The scope of my empirical analysis was strongly constrained by the availability of reliable data. I could only use annual time series for the period 1985 - 2016 (32 observations). A small sample size in the regression model may cause the problem that it is difficult to model reliably the relationship. However, I would emphasize that earlier observations do not and would not help, as the working of the economy changes substantially with the economic reform. Indeed, I would rather dwell on the lack of quarterly observations. Therefore, an extension of the number of observations should be considered in the further research because it can produce convincing results.

Furthermore, it is difficult in measuring and quantifying the ageing, and there is a large number of variables can represent for the population ageing and economic growth variables, while this study was conducted with the inclusion of control variables. Specifically, in addition to chosen demographic factors, there are other non-demographic factors such as the health status and health care expenditure of the elderly, social expenditure with the elderly population, the elderly labor force participation rate that only affect the elderly population indirectly, should be considered to produce the best findings possible. Indeed, there may be have relevant omitted variables relating to the economic growth variable, for instance, financial market development, capital accumulation, interest rate, tax and macroeconomic policies that should be taken into the study to capture the reality better. Hence, the future research should contain more variables to provide a comprehensive picture in regards to its influences on private savings in Vietnam.

Moreover, as ageing affects the demographic structure of the population, all people are somehow influenced. As a result of population ageing, the savings of the individuals is different in each age range. Specifically, in case of the expectancy of living longer, in fact, the working age (middle aged) individuals tend to save more for their longer lives after retirement, while the older people, who are near the retirement period or retired, tend to spend more since they live more years after retirement. The future research, indeed, should conduct a study on the relationship between longevity/ageing and private savings with the assumption of holding the population age structure constant to get a better result of increase or decrease in private savings.

Finally, it would be interesting to examine this topic in comparison with developed and developing countries to discover the difference in the relationships exist in these countries.

#### 8. References (partial list)

Adams, N. A. (1971). Dependency rates and savings rates: Comment. The American Economic Review, 61(3), 472-475.

- Agrawal, P. (2000). Savings, investment and growth in South Asia, mimeo, Indira Gandhi Institute of Development Research, Mumbai.
- Agrawal, P. and Sahoo, P. (2009). Saving and growth in Bangladesh. The Journal of Developing Areas, 42(2), 89-110.
- Agrawal, P., Sahoo, P. and Dash, R. K. (2009). Savings behaviour in South Asia. Journal of Policy Modeling, 31(2), 208-224.
- Anderson, B. (1999). On the causality between saving and growth: Long and short run dynamics and country heterogeneity. Department of Economics, Uppsala University, Sweden.
- Anoruo, E. and Ahmad, Y. (2001). Causal relationship between domestic savings and economic growth: Evidence from seven African Countries. *African Development Bank*, 13(2), 238-249.
- Apergis, N. and Christou, C. (2012). Dependency rate and savings: The African evidence with panel data. *International Journal* of Business and Management, 7(4), 84-95.
- Aswini, K. and Mohit, J. (2012). Investigating the causal relationship between saving, investment and economic growth for India. *International Journal of Financial Management*, 1(2), 15-23.
- Baharumshah, A. Z., Thanoon, M. A. and Rashid, S. (2003). Saving dynamics in the Asian countries. *Journal of Asian Economics*, 13(6), 827-845.
- Bailliu, J. N. and Reisen, H. (1998). Do funded pensions contribute to higher aggregate savings? A cross-country analysis. *Review of World Economics*, 134(4), 692-711.
- Banerjee, A., Dolado, J., Galbraith, J. W. and Hendry, D. F. (1993). *Co-integration, error-correction, and econometric analysis* of non-stationary data. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Bloom, D. E., Canning, D., Mansfield, R. K. and Moore, M. (2007). Demographic change, social security systems, and savings. *Journal of Monetary Economics*, 54(1), 92-114.
- Börsch-Supan, A., Ludwig, A. and Winter, J. (2006). Ageing, pension reform and capital flows: a multi-country simulation model. *Economica, London School of Economics and Political Science*, 73(292), 625-658
- Carroll, C. D. (1992). The buffer-stock theory of saving: Some macroeconomic evidence. *Brookings Papers on Economic* Activity, 23(2), 61-156.
- Carroll, C. D. and Weil, D. N. (1994). Saving and growth: a reinterpretation. *Carnegie-Rochester Conference Series on Public Policy*, North-Holland, 4,133-192.
- Chopra, S. (1988). Inflation, household savings and economic growth. Ph.D. thesis, M.S. University of Baroda, India.
- Collins, N. and Zhu, Y. (2005). The transformation of HRM in transitional economies: The case of Vietnam. *Journal of Comparative Asian Development*, 4(1), 161-178.
- Deaton, A. S. (1977). Involuntary saving through unanticipated inflation. The American Economic Review, 67(5), 899-910.
- de Freitas, N. E. M and Martins, J. O. 2014. Health, pension benefits and longevity: How they affect household savings? *The Journal of the Economics of Ageing*, 3, 21-28.
- DJS Research Ltd. (2005). What is causal research? Retrieved from http://www.marketresearchworld.net/index.php?option=com\_content&task=view&id=799&Itemid=64
- Edwards, S. (1996). Why are Latin America's savings rates so low? An international comparative analysis. *Journal of Development Economics*, 51(1), 5-44.
- Engle, R. F. and Granger, C. W. J. (1987). Cointegration and error correction: Representation, estimation and testing. *Econometrica*, 55(2), 251-276.
- Erlandsen, S. and Nymoen, R. (2008). Consumption and population age structure. *Journal of Population Economics*, 21(3), 505-520. Estelle, J. (1998). *Social security reform Lessons from other nations*. Heritage Foundation.

- Faruquee, H. and Husain, A. M. (1998). Saving trend in Southeast Asia: A cross-country analysis. *Asian Economic Journal*, 12(3), 195-217.
- Feldstein, M.S. (1977). Social security and private savings: International evidence in an extended life cycle model. In Feldstein M.S. and Inman R.P. (Eds), *The economics of public services* (pp. 174-205). International Economic Association Conference Volumes. Palgrave Macmillan, London.
- Friedman, B., Estelle, J., Kane, C. and Queisser, M. (1996). How can China provide income security for its rapidly ageing population? *Policy Research Working Paper 1674*, Policy Research Department, Poverty and Human Resources Division, the World Bank.
- Fry, M. J. and Mason, A. (1982). The variable rate-of-growth effect in the life-cycle saving model. Economic Inquiry, 20(3), 426-441.
- Gavin, M., Hausmann, R. and Talvi, E. (1997). Saving behavior in Latin America: Overview and policy issues, In Hausmann, R. and H. Reisen (eds.), *Promoting savings in Latin America*. Organization of Economic Cooperation and Development and Inter-America Development Bank, Paris.
- General Statistics Office of Vietnam (1979, 1989, 1999, 2009, 2016). *Statistical yearbook of Vietnam*. Hanoi, Vietnam: Statistical Publishing House.
- General Statistics Office of Vietnam (2011). *Population projections for Vietnam 2009 2049*. Hanoi, Vietnam: Statistical Publishing House.
- Greene, W. H. (2012). Econometric analysis, 7th Ed. Boston: Pearson Education, Inc.
- Heller, P.S. and Symansky, S. (1998). Implications for savings of ageing in the Asian "Tigers". *Journal of East Asian Economic Association*, 12(3), 219-252.
- Heer, B. and Süssmuth, B. (2006). The savings-inflation puzzle. *CESifo Working Paper Series No. 1645*. Retrieved from: http://www.jstor.org.libezp.utar.edu.my/stable/2118428
- Higgins, M. and Williamson, J.G. (1997). Age structure dynamics in Asia and dependence on foreign capital. *Population and Development Review*, 23(2), 261 293.
- Horioka, C.Y. (1997) A cointegration analysis of the impact of the age structure of the population on the household saving rate in Japan. *The Review of Economics and Statistics*, 79(3), 511-516.
- Horioka, C.Y. and Wan, J. (2007). The determinants of household saving in China: A dynamic panel analysis of provincial data. *Working Paper 12723*, National Bureau of Economic Research: Cambridge, 1-36.
- Horioka, C. Y. and Watanabe, W. (1997). Why do people save? A micro-analysis of motives for household saving in Japan. *The Economic Journal*, 107(442), 537-552.
- Jappelli, T. and Pagano, M. (1996). The determinants of saving: Lessons from Italy. *Working Paper R-313*, the Inter-America Development Bank Conference on Determinants of Domestic Saving in Latin America, New York, the United States.
- Jorgensen, O. H. (2011). Macroeconomic and policy implications of population ageing in Brazil. *Policy Research Working Paper 5519*, the World Bank, Latin American and Caribbean Region, Economic Policy Sector.
- Kelley, A. C. and Schmidt, R.M. (1996). Saving, dependency and development. Journal of population economics, 9(4), 365-386.
- Kraay, A. (2000). Household saving in China. The World Bank Economic Review, 14(3), 545-569.
- Krieckhaus, J. (2002). Re-conceptualizing the developmental state: Public savings and economic growth. *World Development*, 30(10), 1697-1712.
- Koga, M. (2006). The decline of Japan's saving rate and demographic effects. The Japanese Economic Review, 57(2), 312-321.
- Kunieda, S., (2002). Japanese pension reform: Can we get out of inter-generational exploitation?. In *Pension Reforms in Asian Countries*, the International Symposium, Hitotsubashi University, Japan. pp. 23-63.
- Landefeld, J. S., Seskin, E. P. and Fraumeni, B. M. (2008). Taking the pulse of the economy: Measuring GDP. *Journal of Economic Perspective*, 22(2), 193-216.

- Lee, R., Mason, A. and Miller, T. (2000). Life cycle saving and demographic transition: The case of Taiwan. *Population and Development Review*, 26, Supplement, 194-219.
- Leff, N. H. (1969). Dependency rates and savings rates. The American Economic Review, 59(5), 886-896.
- Li, H., Zhang, J. and Zhang, J. (2007). Effects of longevity and dependency rates on saving and growth: Evidence from a panel of cross countries. *Journal of Development Economics*, 84(1), 138-154.
- Li, X., Li, Z. and Chan, M. L. (2012). Demographic change, savings, investment, and economic growth. The Chinese Economy, 45(2), 5-20.
- Lindh, T. (1999). Age structure and economic policy: the case of saving and growth, *Population Research and Policy Review*, 18(3), 261-277.
- Loayza, N., Schmidt-Hebbel, K. and Serven, L. (2000). What drives private saving across the world? *The Review of Economics and Statistics*, 82(2), 165-181.
- Long, G. T. (2012). Viet Nam: Pension system overview and reform directions. In Donghyun, P. (ed.) Pension systems and oldage income support in East and Southeast Asia: Overview and reform directions, pp. 203 - 221. New York: Routledge -Taylor & Francis Group.
- Mahambare, V. and Balasubramanyam, V. N. (2000). Liberalisation and savings in developing countries: The case of India. *Working Paper No. 4*, Management School, Lancaster University.
- Mason, A. (1987). *National saving rates and population growth: A new model and new evidence* (pp. 523-560), Edited by D. Gale Johnson and Ronal D. Lee (Eds), The University of Wisconsin Press.
- Mason, A. (1988). Saving, economic growth, and demographic change. Population and Development Review, 14(1), 113-144.
- Masson, P. R., Bayoumi, T. and Samiei, H. (1998). International evidence on the determinants of private saving. *World Bank Economic Review*, 12(3), 483-501.
- Miller, R. L. and Benjamin, D. K. (2008). The economics of macro issues. Boston, the United States: Pearson Addison Wesley.
- Modigliani, F. (1970). The Life cycle hypothesis of saving and intercountry differences in the saving ratio. In Harrod, R. W., A. Eltis, M. F. Scott and J. N. Wolfe (Ed.), *Induction, growth and trade* (pp. 197 225), London: Clarendon/Oxford University Press.
- Modigliani, F. and Brumberg, R. (1954). Utility analysis and the consumption function: an interpretation of cross-section data. *Post Keynesian Economics*, 388-436.
- Modigliani, F. and Brumberg, R. (1979). *Utility analysis and aggregate consumption function: an attempt at integration*. Franco Modogliani: MIT Press.
- Modigliani, F. (1992). *Saving in developing countries: growth, income, and other factors*, in S. G. Rhee and R. P. Chang (Eds.), Pacific Basin Capital Markets Research, Vol. 3, pp. 23-35, Amsterdam, North-Holland.
- Modigliani, F. and Cao, S.L. (2004). The Chinese saving puzzle and the life cycle hypothesis. *Journal of Economic Literature*, Vol. XLII, 145-170.
- Nurudeen, A. (2012). Saving-economic growth nexus in Nigeria, 1970-2007: Granger causality and co-integration analyses. *Review of Economic and Business Studies*, 3(1), 93-104.
- OECD (Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development) (2008). *Pension at a glance: Asia-Pacific Edition 2008*. Paris: OECD.
- Prettner, K. (2012). Population ageing and endogenous economic growth. Journal of Population Economics, 26(2), 811-834.
- Ram, R. (1982). Dependency rates and aggregate savings: a new international cross-section study. *American Economic Review*, 72(3), 537-544.
- Ramesh, J. (2001). Causal relationship between saving, investment and economic growth for India: What does the relation imply? *Munich Personal RePEc Archive paper (40002)*, 32(1), 25-39, Munich, Germany.
- Sahoo, P., Nataraj, G. and Kamaiah, B. (2001). Savings and economic growth in India: the long-run nexus. *Savings and development*, 25(1), 67-80.

- Sajid, G. M. and Sarfraz, M. (2008). Savings and economic growth in Pakistan: An issue of causality. *Pakistan Economic and Social Review*, 46(1), 17-36.
- Saltz, I. S. (1999). An examination of causal relationship between savings and growth in the Third World. *Journal of Economics and Finance*, 23(1), 90-98.
- Sandilands, R. J. and Chandra, R. (2003). Does investment cause growth: A test of endogenenous demand driven theory of growth applied to India 1950 - 1996? In S. Neri (Ed.), *Old and new growth theories: An assessment*, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar, pp. 244-265.
- Sinha, D. and Sinha, T. (1998). Cart before the horse? The saving-growth nexus in Mexico. Economics Letters, 61, 43-47.
- Thanoon, M.A.M. and Baharumshah, A.Z. (2005). What happened to savings during the financial crisis A dynamic panel analysis of five Asian countries? *Econ Change*, 38, 257-275.
- Thornton, J. (2001). Age structure and the personal savings rate in the United States, 1956 1995. *Southern Economic Journal*, 68(1), 166-170.
- Long, G. T. and Toan, P. N. (2015). Impact of changes to population age structure on Vietnam's economic growth and policy recommendations. Ministry of Planning and Investment (MPI), Vietnam.
- Vietnam Social Security (2016). Vietnam: An overview on social insurance and social health insurance schemes. Unpublished manuscript. Hanoi: VSS.
- Waithima, A. K. (2009). The egg or the chick first, saving or GDP growth: Case for Kenya. KCA Journal of Business Management, 1(1), 1-10.
- Wilson, S.J. (2000). The savings rate debate: Does the dependency hypothesis hold for Australia and Canada? *Australian Economic History Review*, 40(2), 199-218.
- World Bank (1993). The East Asian miracle: Economic growth and public policy. Policy Research Report.
- World Health Organization (2006). Working together for health The World health report 2006. World Health Organization, vol. 19. Retrieved from http://www.who.int/whr/2006/whr06\_en.pdf.
- Zhu. C. (2011). Savings and current account balance: A demographic transition perspective. Modern economy, 2(5), 1-73.

# List of Publications

# Journal articles in English

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2016). Identifying factors affecting the early retirement decisions of employees: Meaning for Vietnam to reduce the potential labour shortages due to the population ageing. *VNU Journal of Social Sciences and Humanities (ISSN 2354-1172)*, Vol.2, No.5, 587-598.

Thi Thu Ha Nguyen, Quang Binh Bui, Nguyen Chuong Ong (2016). Internal migration in the context of trade liberalisation in Vietnam. *Malaysian Journal of Economic Studies MJES*, Vol. 53, No. 2, 195-209. (*SCOPUS*).

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2017). Linkages underlying the influence of population ageing on economic growth and policy implications to Vietnam. *Hue University Journal of Science: Economics and Development (ISSN 2588-1205)*, Vol. 126, No. 5B, pp. 69-81.

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2017). A Wal-Mart's successful integarted supply chain and the necessity of establishing the Triple-A supply chain in the 21st century. *Journal of Economics and Management (ISSN 1732-1948), Poland,* Vol. 29(3), pp.102 - 117.

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2018). Evaluating the entrepreneurship performance in Vietnam through the Global Entrepreneurship Development Index approach. *Journal of Developmental Entrepreneurship (ISSN 1084-9467)*, Vol. 23, No. 01. https://doi.org/10.1142/S1084946718500061 (*SCOPUS*).

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2018). On the causality relationship between demographic changes, economic growth and domestic Savings in Vietnam. *Jurnal Ekonomi Malaysia Volume (ISSN: 0126-1962)*, 52(2), 1-12 (*SCOPUS*).

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2018). Entrepreneurship performance of Vietnam in comparison to Asia countries. *International Journal of Economics and Management (IJEM)* (Under review).

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2018). Reviewing operations strategies and its approaches in achieving a competitive advantage for the company. *Asian Journal of Business and Accounting (AJBA)* (Under review).

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2018). The impact of population ageing on private savings in Vietnam. *Malaysian Journal of Consumer and Family Economics (MAJCAFE)* (Under review).

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2018). The causality relationship between economic growth and private savings in the context of population ageing in Vietnam. *Malaysian Journal of Economic Studies MJES* (Under review).

#### Journal articles in Vietnamese

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2016). Achievements and limitations of the export-oriented industrialization policy in Vietnam. *Journal of Theoretical Studies (ISSN 0868-3247)*, No.1(134), 53-58.

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2016). The role of labor in the economic growth in Danang city. *Journal of Science and Technology (ISSN 1859-1531)*, 2(99).2016, 14-19.

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2016). Policy recommendations from the status quo of elderly population in population ageing process in Vietnam. *Journal of Science and Technology (ISSN 1859-1531)*, 4(101).2016, 107-111.

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2016). Challenges of population ageing for the economic development in Vietnam today. *Journal of Economic Studies (ISSN 0866-7969)*, 4(04).2016, 119-125.

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2018). Population Ageing: Opportunities and challenges of population ageing for sustainable development in Vietnam. *Journal of Asia Business and Economic Studies (ISSN 2615-9104).* (Under review).

# Conferences

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2015). "The issues faced by a leader when try to develop employee commitment during the economics recession". *The 1<sup>st</sup> International Conference Proceedings for young researchers in Economics and Business (ICYREB 2015): Economics, management and business in global society (ISBN: 978-604-946-051-7)*, The National Economics University, Hanoi, Vietnam, Vol. 3, pp. 203-220.

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2016). "Building the theoretical framework of the impact of population ageing on economic growth and some policy implications to Vietnam", *The 2<sup>nd</sup> International Conference: Policies Regulations of Relations between Population and Development: International Experiences and Solutions for Vietnam (ISBN: 978-604-946-124-8)*, The National Economics University, Hanoi, Vietnam, pp. 121-134.

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2016). "Supply chain management of Wal-mart – experiences and suggestions for Vietnam's retail enterprises to achieve sustainable competitive advantage", *The 5<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Emerging Challenges: Partnership Enhancement (ICECH2016) (ISBN: 978-604-93-8961-0)*, Bach Khoa Publishing House, Hanoi, Vietnam, pp. 590-597.

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2016). "Population Ageing: Opportunities and Challenges of Population Ageing for Sustainable Development in Vietnam", *International Conference of University of Economics Ho Chi Minh City: Policies and Sustainable Economic Development (ICUEH2016) (ISBN: 978-604-922-418-8)*, University of Economics - Ho Chi Minh City Economics, Ho Chi Minh, Vietnam, December, pp. 168-178.

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2016). "Contribution of human resources in economic growth of Danang city in the period 2010 – 2015", *National Conference on Applied Statistics and Informatics (NCASI) (ISBN: 978-604-84-1862-5)*, Da Nang Publishing House, Da Nang, Vietnam, November, pp. 174-183.

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2017). "Evaluating the entrepreneurship performance in Vietnam through the GEDI (the Global Entrepreneurship Development Index) approach", *International Conference for young researchers in Economics and Business (ICYREB 2017): Vietnamese enterprises with the Fourth Industrial Revolution ISBN:* 978-604-84-2640-8, Da Nang Publishing House, Da Nang, Vietnam, October, pp. 522-534.

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2017). "Reviewing supply chain approaches and suggesting an excellent supply chain for enterprises in the context of global competition". The 6th International Conference on Emerging Challenges: Strategic Integration (ICECH2017) (*ISBN: 978-604-95-0358-0*), Bach Khoa Publishing House, Hanoi, Vietnam, December, pp.529-535.

# **Book chapters in English**

Nguyen Thi Thu Ha (2018). Chapter: Evaluating entrepreneurship performance in Vietnam through the Global Entrepreneurship Development Index Approach, in the book "*The Power of Entrepreneurship*". Nova Science Publishers, Inc., NY, USA. (Under review).